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Anthony D. Gonsalves of the Joe A. Gonsalves & 

Son professional representation firm in Sacramento 

with his wife Evelyn Gonsalves and eldest 

grandchild Taylor Gonsalves on the occasion of 

Taylor’s 21st birthday. Taylor is their son Jason and 

Tracy’s daughter. Jason is also with the “Gonsalvi” 

firm. Their firm works with and have represented 

more than 60 California municipalities located 

throughout the State. Smart and beautiful, Taylor is a 

graduate of The University of Arizona. 
 

Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

                                                                                           

This November, 2020 issue of the City Manager 

Newsletter by Trackdown acknowledges some 

of the women who work in California cities 

alphabetically listed between Vallejo and Villa 

Park. This is the 46th issue dedicated to women 

in cities. Notice that we have returned to Vallejo 

as we did not fully cover the women of that city 

in our last issue.  
 

There are many well qualified and dedicated 

women serving in California’s cities. The list is 

impressive. We address the rhetorical question: 

Where are the women in city management?  

 

It is impossible to report profiles that are not 

there. When individuals fail to post information, it 

is undiscoverable. We apologize to those we 

miss. We try hard to acknowledge all those 

serving in California cities. 

       /    

   
 

/ 
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http://www.gonsalvi.com/
http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
http://www.kosmont.com/
http://www.brandywinedev.com/
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Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

 

Vallejo is a waterfront community in the County 

of Solano in the north bay area of San Francisco 

Bay. The city is named for General Mariano 

Guadalupe Valley. He was a strong supporter of 

California’s statehood and one of the first 

embers of the California State Senate. The city 

twice served as the capital of the state of 

California; once in 1852 and again in 1853. 

Vallejo incorporated in March, 1868. The current 

City Manager is Greg Nyhoff, and Anne 

Cardwell is the Assistant City Manager. Dawn 

Abrahamson is the City Clerk.  

Anne Cardwell began her 

public service career as an 

Executive Secretary in the City 

of Benicia in 2003. She was 

promoted to Assistant to the 

City Manager in 2006, and 

served as the Benicia Assistant 

City Manager from January, 

2014 to July, 2016. Anne was 

appointed Assistant City Manager in the City of 

Martinez in 2016. She joined the Vallejo city staff 

in December, 2018 as the Assistant City 

Manager. Anne earned a BA in psychology from 

the University of California, Berkeley, and a 

Master’s degree in educational psychology 

from the University of California, Los Angeles 

(UCLA).  

https://www.mmasc.org/                                                                                                             

 

President Izzy Murguia, Poway 

Vice President Kristen Nelson, Indian Wells 

Secretary Tanya Spiegel, Ontario                                   

 

 

John Russo Receives League of 

California Cities Lifetime 

Achievement Award 

 

Members of the League of California Cities Past 

Presidents Council selected former city 

manager, city attorney, city council member, 

and League Board of Directors member John 

Russo as the recipient of the 2020 Past 

Presidents’ Lifetime Achievement Award. He 

received the honor during the opening General 

Session of the League’s 2020 Annual 

Conference & Expo.  

After graduating from Yale with honors and 

finishing law school at New York University, John 

became a legal aid lawyer in St. Louis, Missouri. 

In 1987, at 28-years old, John moved to Oakland 

where he knew no one. Seven years later, he 

was elected to the Oakland City Council in a 

landslide. 

John is the only person in California who has 

worked as a City Council member, a full-time 

City Attorney, and a City Manager. His 

municipal roles have been varied, and so have 

the cities in which he has served: Oakland, 

Alameda, Riverside, and Irvine.  

John is a past President of the 

League, and he is also a 

veteran participant of the 

City Manager “Proof of Life” 

lunch program. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

https://www.mmasc.org/
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Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 
 

Gillian Hayes is the Planning & 

Development Services Director 

in Vallejo. Gillian worked as an 

Associate Planner in 2003 for the 

San Joaquin County Community 

Development in Stockton. In 

August, 2005 she took the City 

Planner position in the City of Santa Rosa, where 

she worked for a little more than 7-years. In 

January, 2013 Gillian became the Director of 

Planning & Development for the Federated 

Indians of Graton Rancheria in Rohnert Park. She 

left that post in 2018 to work for a private 

engineering firm.  Gillian joined the Vallejo staff 

in October, 2019. She earned a BA in 

government & criminal justice from California 

State University, Sacramento.    

Rekha Nayar is the Vallejo 

Finance Director. After 

working in accounts payable 

for a sales and distribution 

company from 1997 to 2009, 

Rekha became an 

Accounting Consultant for the 

Marin Housing Authority for less than a year in 

San Rafael. Between 2009 and 2016 she was in 

two additional private sector positions in 

accounting. Rekha joined the City of Vallejo 

staff as a Deputy Director of Finance in 2016. She 

was made Interim Finance Director in January, 

2019 and in March the “Interim” label was lifted. 

She is a California Certified Public Accountant 

(CPA). Rekha earned a BA from Fergusson 

College and an MBA in finance from the 

University of Pune. Rekha also earned a 

Professional Association of Diving Instructors 

(PADI) certification as an advanced open water 

diver. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

An archive picture of the Lakewood city staff 

acknowledging Cancer Awareness Month. If you 

look closely, you can see former longtime 

Lakewood City Manager Howard Chambers in the 

middle. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

www.ekapr.com  

Englander Knabe & Allen (EKA) is one of the leading 

strategic communications and public affairs firms in 

Southern California. It is led by partners Matt Knabe, 

Marcus Allen, Eric Rose, Jeff McConnell, Adam 

Englander and Alex Cherin. We pride ourselves on 

providing a unique and strategic perspective on a 

wide variety of issues. 

EKA provides services in the areas of government 

affairs, public relations, political campaigns and crisis 

management.  In addition, our firm offers a wide 

array of professional litigation communication and    

expert witness services lead by our team of 

strategists, lawyers, journalists, and media relations 

specialists. 

Together, we have more than 100-years of combined 

experience and a multitude of relationships within 

the City & County of Los Angeles, and the 88 cities 

within Los Angeles County.  

o contact EKA, please call (213) 741-1500 or email 

matt@ekapr.com.  

 

http://www.ekapr.com/
mailto:matt@ekapr.com
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Trackdown Posse Roster                                                
Executive Level Posse Roster: 

Wade McKinney, Retired Indian Wells City Manager   
Mike Sedell, Retired Simi Valley City Manager    

Larry F. Pennell, Retired City Manager, Wasco 

Kevin O’Rourke, KOLGS/PARS; Retired City Manager 

Glenn Southard, Retired CM, Indio & Claremont 

Joe Tanner, Retired Vallejo City Manager  

Denise Ovrom, Former City Manager &                  

Principal, HdL Companies                                         

Guy Huffaker, Retired Porterville City Manager 

Vern Lawson, Retired, Lancaster 

Ernesto Marquez, Former City Manager 

Gary K. Sloan, Retired La Mirada City Manager 

Robert T. Dickey, Retired South Gate DPW 

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                           

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of CA 

David Jinkens, Retired City Manager 

Joe Goeden, Retired W. Sacramento City Manager 

Ron Molendyk, Retired City Manager 

Anthony D. Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Jason Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Paul Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son     

Greg Devereaux, Retired City Manager 

Posse Roster: 
Gregory Korduner, Retired City Manager                                                            

Howard Chambers, Retired Lakewood City Manager                                                                                    

Dave Carmany, West Covina, City Manager                                                                                

Ken Bayless, Ret. GM LA Vector Control & Ret. LASD Chief        

Don Penman, Retired City Manager, Arcadia    

Sam Olivito, Interim Executive Director, ICA 

Dr. Bill Mathis, Mathis Group                                                                                  

Roy Pederson, ICMA Past-President 

Gary Milliman, City Manager, Brookings, Oregon                                                                                                                           

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Kevin Duggan, Retired City Manager; Past Pres. CM/LCC                                                                                 

Rod B. Butler, Jurupa Valley, City Manager                                                          

Ray Harris, Ret. County Official, & Hawaiian Gardens CM                                                            

John F. Shirey, Retired Sacramento City Manager                                                    

Cynthia Kurtz, Retired City Manager; Past Pres. CM/LCC                   

Lee C. McDougal, Retired Montclair City Manager  

Ray Silver, Retired City Manager, Past Pres. CM/LCC                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Mark Scott, Indio City Manager   

Dr. Carlos A. Urrutia, Retired Rocklin City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Jeff Mathieu, Retired Big Bear Lake, City Manager 

Doug LaBelle, Retired City Manager                                          

Ron Stock, Retired City Manager, Weed                             

Paul Philips, City Manager, Bell                                                    

Ray Tayler, Retired City Manager, Westlake Village 

 

“Hating people because of their color is 

wrong. And it doesn’t matter which color 

does the hating. It’s just plain wrong.” 

                                                                         

--Muhammad Ali 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.pars.org/ 

   

For more than 35 years, PARS has provided retirement 

plan and trust solutions designed exclusively for public 

agencies. With programs like the Pension Rate 

Stabilization Program (PRSP) and the PARS OPEB Trust, 

PARS has helped over 400 clients address unfunded 

obligations and lower liabilities. PARS is the pioneer of the 

PRSP, a first-of-its-kind program designed to provide local 

control over assets and potential for greater return than 

the general fund. With innovative retirement solutions 

tailored to the unique needs of each agency, PARS is a 

leading provider of retirement programs for public 

agencies, and the largest private provider of multiple-

employer Section 115 trusts in California.                                       

Since 1984 the PARS team has provided retirement 

services designed specifically for each public 

agency's unique needs aiming to provide superior 

employee benefits while improving management 

effectiveness, reducing costs, and simplifying 

administration.                                                                       

PARS can craft customized solutions; provide 

agencies guiding through the process to achieve 

bottom-line results; and redefine goals and 

objectives.                                                                            

Mitch Barker, Executive Vice President                                 

(800) 540-6369 ext. 116 or mbarker@pars.org 
Kevin O’Rourke, Senior Municipal Consultant 

(707) 249-5356,  
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http://www.pars.org/
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Thank you for the picture Andy Nickerson. This is a 

circa 1987 picture of the HdL Companies founders 

Robert Hinderliter and Lloyd de Llamas. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/                                              

HdL was founded in 1983 by former City Manager 

Robert "Bob" Hinderliter, who successfully 

championed legislation allowing independent 

verification of State Board of Equalization records.                                                                

HdL expanded and improved with the help of a 

partnership with former City Manager                             

Lloyd de Llamas, the firm’s Executive Chairman.         

Andy Nickerson is the President  

HdL Companies offers diverse 

services that include: allocation 

audits, economic analysis and program software 

regarding Sales Tax, and Property Tax, and 

Economic Development Services. 

Office: 120 South State College Boulevard, Suite 200                                                                       

Brea, California 92821 

“Let’s agree to disagree 

There’s nothing left for you and me 

You won’t be happy till you’re free 

So let’s agree to disagree…” 

 

--Harland Howard & Buck Owens 

 

Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

 

Heather Ruiz is the Vallejo 

Human Resources Director. In 

2001 Heather became a Human 

Resources Management Analyst 

for the County of San Mateo.  In 

2004 she took the Director of 

Human Resources post at the 

San Mateo Medical Center. Heather was hired 

by the City of San Jose in June,2008 as a Deputy 

Director of Human Resources. After 2 and a half 

years in that post, she became the Deputy 

Director of Human Resources for Napa County 

starting in October, 2010. She became Assistant 

Director in December, 2013, and she was 

appointed Director of Human Resources in 

January, 2016. Heather left Napa County in 

June, 2018 in order to become the City of Vallejo 

Director of Human Resources in July, 2018.  

Heather earned a BA in psychology and 

business from the University of California, Los 

Angeles (UCLA), and an MPA from California 

State University, Hayward. 

 

 

 

http://willdan.com/ 

                                                                                                  

Founded in 1964  

Tom Brisbin is the Willdan Chief Executive Officer 

 

Willdan Financial Services (WFS) can enhance city 

efficiency, effectiveness, and credibility by helping 

to generate revenue and optimize its administration.  

 

WFS President & CEO Mark Risco is a 

member of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF) 

Board of Trustees.                                                                  

 

Call Willdan Financial at                                                            

telephone No. 800-755-6864. 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
http://willdan.com/
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Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

                                                                                

Vallejo’s Human Resources Program Manager 

for recruitment, classification & compensation is 

Stephanie Sifuentes. Stephanie worked for the 

County of Riverside as a Human Resources 

Analyst II from 2009 to August, 2013. She was 

promoted to Senior Human Resources Analyst in 

September, 2013. Stephanie joined the city staff 

in the City of Napa in February, 2015, and she 

moved to the County of Napa in May, 2016 as a 

Human Resources Analyst. In November, 2018, 

Stephanie joined the Vallejo city staff as a Senior 

Personnel Analyst, and in February, 2019 she was 

promoted to Human Resources Program 

Manager in charge of recruitment & selection, 

classification and compensation. Stephanie 

earned a BA in sociology from California State 

University, San Bernardino, and an MPA from 

California Baptist University.  

Judy Shepard-Hall is the Vallejo Housing & 

Community Development Program Manager. 

She previously worked with a variety of non-

profit and for-profit housing organizations, 

including Mercy Housing coordinating with the 

City and County of San Francisco 

and the San Francisco Housing 

Authority. Judy earned a BS in 

finance from California State 

University, Long Beach. 

 

 

 

 

 
www.mmanc.org                                                                              

Jessica Deakyne, President, Assistant City Manager, 

City of Novato   

 

      

 

https://www.avenuinsights.com/ 

 

There’s never a good time for operational 

downtime, or a good time to fall short on revenue.  

For governments to serve their communities, they 

need solutions they can depend on, run by partners 

who understand how the public sector works. 

 

That’s why thousands of State and local 

government leaders turn to Avenu. Although the 

name is new, the company roots serving 

government officials go back nearly 100-years. 

 

Retired City Managers Fran David and Jeff Kolin, a 

past President of the City Managers Department of 

the League of California Cities, serve on the       

Avenu Advisory Board. 

California Offices in El Dorado 

Hills, Fresno, Pleasanton, 

Sacramento and Westlake 

Village. 

 

Fran Mancia may be reached at 

559-288-7296. Fran is a member of 

the Board of Trustees of the 

California City Management 

Foundation (CCMF).  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pismo Beach City Manager Jim Lewis and his son 

Troy enjoying a “Fight On” moment for USC. 

 

http://www.mmanc.org/
https://www.avenuinsights.com/
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www.usi.com 
 

USI has developed sophisticated employee  

benefit programs for public entities for more than 

30-years.  USI helps agencies design innovative    

benefit solutions and provide benefit education  

to bargaining units. 
 

For more information contact Gary Delaney                

at (424) 390-0010 or gary.delaney@usi.com                                                       

USI Insurance Services                                             

21250 Hawthorne Blvd., Suite 380                              

Torrance, CA 90503                                                                                 

Pam Rodrigues, GBDS Manager                       

Pamela.rodrigues@usi.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://gonsalvi.com/ 

 

Joe Gonsalves said: "Lobbyist are like parachutes; you 

don't need them often but when you do they had better 

work." 

 
The firm was founded by the late 

former California State Assembly 

Member Joe A. Gonsalves. Until his 

passing, Joe, his son Anthony D. 

Gonsalves and Anthony’s son Jason 

Gonsalves served as the first three 

generation lobbying firm in 

Sacramento. 

 

Anthony, Jason and Paul Gonsalves are expert local 

government lobbyists. The firm represents fifty-plus 

cities and is a key player in city legislation. Anthony 

is a member of the CCMF Board. 

 

Call the “Gonsalvi” at                     

Telephone no. 916-441-0597 

925 L Street, Suite 250 Sacramento CA 95814   

Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 
 

Officially the City of San 

Buenaventura, Ventura is the 

county seat of Ventura County.  

The city lies between Los 

Angeles and Santa Barbara on 

U.S. Route 101. Ventura was 

incorporated in April, 1866. The 2019 estimated 

population is 109,106. The City Manager is Alex 

McIntyre, and the Antoinette M. Mann is the City 

Clerk.  

Elizabeth Foushee, Ventura 

Human Resources Director, 

began her public service 

career as a Human Resources 

Analyst in May, 1995 with the 

City of Simi Valley.  In July, 2000 

Elizabeth was promoted to 

Senior Human Resources 

Analyst, and she became the Simi Valley Human 

Resources Director in November, 2011. After 

nearly 21-years with Simi Valley, Elizabeth joined 

the Ventura city staff in March, 2016 as Human 

Resources Director. She earned a BBA in business 

administration and a MPP in public policy and 

administration from California Lutheran 

University.   

http://www.icacities.org/ 

ICA is committed to assisting member cities with 

economic development issues, and support 

legislation that provides cities with addition tools for 

business development, business retention, and job 

creation. Safe and secure communities are at the 

core values of ICA. 

Sam Olivito, Interim Executive Director                        

Telephone: 424-374-7168 

http://www.usi.com/
mailto:gary.delaney@usi.com
mailto:Pamela.rodrigues@usi.com
https://gonsalvi.com/
http://www.icacities.org/
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Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

 

Nancy O’Connor was selected to serve as the 

Ventura Director of Parks, Recreation and 

Community Partnerships (PRCP) in December, 

2016. She previously worked as a Ventura Parks 

Manager starting in 2011. Before joining the 

Ventura city staff, Nancy worked as the 

Manager of Park Services in North Las Vegas, 

Nevada. She also served as the Superintendent 

of Cultural and Leisure Services for 11-years in 

Myrtle Beach, South Carolina. Nancy earned a 

BS in physical education and health from St. 

Cloud State University, Minnesota, and an MA in 

organizational management from the University 

of Phoenix.  

California 

JPIA                                

https://cjpia.org/ 

Jonathan Shull, Chief 

Executive Officer 

 

8081 Moody Street                                                                     

La Palma, California 

90623                   

Telephone No. 

          800-229-2343 

 

 Providing innovative risk management solutions for 

public agencies for more than 40-years, the 

California Joint Powers Insurance Authority 

(California JPIA) is one of the largest municipal self-

insurance pools in the state, with more than 100 

member cities and other governmental agencies.  

 

Members actively participate in shaping the 

organization to provide important coverage for their 

operations.                                                                                 
                                                                                          

The California JPIA provides innovative risk 

management solutions through a comprehensive 

portfolio of programs and services, including liability, 

workers’ compensation, pollution, property, 

earthquake coverage, and extensive risk 

management training and loss control. 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.wolfhousing.com/ 

 

Former City Administrator 

Wesley Wolf, Founder 

Cell No. 949-235-0525 

Telephone No. 909-345-7849 

FAX: 213-741-0519 

 

Wolf & Company Inc., founded in 1993, provides 

municipal consulting services, to State and local 

government, and not for profit corporations with a 

specialized emphasis on: 

 

Mobile Home Park Acquisitions-Program 

Administration and Oversight Agent Services; 

Mortgage Program Administration Services; 

Mortgage Insurance Product 

Research/Development. 

                                                                                     

Wolf & Company Inc. 
   1408 Copper Mountain Drive                                 

Diamond Bar, California 91765 

 

 

http://www.contractcities.org 

 

Marcel Rodarte,                    

Executive Director 

 

California Contract Cities Association                    

17315 Studebaker Road, Suite 210                                  

Cerritos, California 90703                                              

Telephone No. 562-622-5533 

 

 

“Time takes it all, whether you want it to 

or not.” 

--Stephen King 

https://cjpia.org/
https://www.wolfhousing.com/
http://www.contractcities.org/
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Jeff Duhamel, CEO of 

MuniEnvironmental and 

Jack Simpson of 

Trackdown, at a past 

California Contract 

Cities Association 

event. 

 

 

The Mayor Married 

Who? 

A Look at the Lighter Side 

of a 40-Year Career in City 

Management                           

by Tim Casey                                                                                                                

Tim retired in November, 

2019 after 22-years as the 

City Manager in Laguna 

Niguel. He previously 

served as the Redondo 

Beach City Manager 

(1981-1990). Published July 

29, 2020 

Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

 

Estelle Bussa, Economic 

Development Manager for 

Ventura, is a fourth generation 

Ventura native. Estelle worked in 

planner and forecasting positions 

in the private sector prior to joining 

the Ventura city staff in May, 2017.  

She earned an AA from Ventura 

College, and a BA in social sciences from San 

Diego State University, and an MBA from the 

University of Portland. She also earned a 

paralegal certificate in law from the University of 

San Diego. Estelle is an alumnus of Ventura High 

School and Ventura College, where she was a 

member of back-to-back State Woman’s 

Basketball Champion teams.  

                                                                                    

Vernon is primarily an industrial city in Los 

Angeles County. It is the historic site where the 

Battle of La Mesa occurred. The city 

incorporated in September, 1905 supported by 

ranchers James J. and Thomas J. Furlong, and 

John B. Leonis. The 2019 estimated population is 

110.   Carlos R. Fandino Jr., a former U. S. Marine, 

has served as the City Administrator since 2016. 

Lisa Pope is the City Clerk.    

                                                                                

Jessica Balandran, Utilities 

Compliance Analyst for the City of 

Vernon Public Utilities, began her 

working career as an Assistant to 

the Executive Director of the 

International Hispanic Network 

starting in May, 2007 in San 

Antonio, Texas. In January, 2009 

Jessica took a job as a Legal Assistant for a law 

firm in Pasadena. After working a marketing 

position (2010-2012); then as a Senior Analyst for 

Tripepi Smith & Associates (2012); she joined the 

city staff in Cudahy as a Senior Administrative 

Analyst in September, 2012. In September, 2016 

she moved to her current position with the City 

of Vernon Public Utilities. After attending classes 

at Eastern Michigan University, Jessica earned a 

BA and MPA from St. Mary’s University. 
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Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

 

Diana Figueroa is an 

Administrative Analyst in the 

Vernon City Administrator’s Office. 

In 1999, Diana went to work for an 

insurance company in the 

Orange County area, and in 2001 

she was a co-owner and office 

manager of a private business.  In 2012, Diana 

joined the city staff in Vernon in her current 

position. Diana earned an AA degree from 

Fullerton College, and a BA in social psychology 

from California State University, Fullerton.  

 

 
www.brandywinedev.com 

 

Former Artesia City Manager         

Jim Barisic founded Brandywine in 

1994. Jim and his three sons         

Brett Whitehead, Mark Whitehead 

and David Barisic                        

direct Brandywine Homes.  

Brandywine Homes creates extraordinary homes 

built to last for generations to come. 

 

Some of the Projects that are selling now are in the 

Cities of San Dimas, Whittier, Anaheim, and Duarte. 

Coming soon are projects in                                   

Norwalk, and Placentia.  

                                                                                                    

Call Brandywine at 949-296-2400 

                                                               

 

 

                                         

      

Brent Whitehead, Mark Whitehead and David Bar 

                                                                              

Brandywine Homes Corporate Office                    
16580 Aston Street, Irvine, California 92606                               

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.patwestllc.com/ 

  

 

 

Pat West served nearly 40-years in city government. 

He has developed successful strategies and paths 

to issues facing local government. Pat can help you, 

whether you are a City Manager looking for ways to 

turn your city around, or a developer needing 

assistance navigating the complexities of the 

political and/or entitlement process.                                                                                   

Pat has had numerous successful experiences with 

public-private partnerships.                                 

Telephone No. 562-331-9812 

http://www.brandywinedev.com/
http://www.patwestllc.com/
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https://synchronicityassociates.com/ 

 

SynchroniCITY Associates: Founded upon a simple 

premise: most government related proposals are 

either destined to succeed or fail at the moment 

they are made public. 

 

Governance from smart strategy to effective 

implementation. 

 

Founded by John Russo;  
the only person in California who has 

been a City Council Member, a City 

Attorney, and a City Manager. 

John@synchroniCITYassociates.com 

 

Telephone: 949-435-9737 

 

7898 Whitegate Avenue 

Riverside, California 92506 

 

http://www.nwfg.com/ 

                                                                                   

A Woman-Owned Firm: affiliate of an investment 

banking firm providing underwriting and financial 

advisory services to public agencies, and 

implementation of special tax methodologies.                                                                         

 

 

 

 

 

 

Beth Fawcett and the firm’s                               

President Pam Newcomb 

Telephone No. 760-860-0222 

6842 Embarcadero Lane                                                          

Carlsbad, California 92011 

Call the firm’s professionals at:  760-860-0222  

Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

 

Victorville is found in San Bernardino County’s 

Victor Valley. In 1858, Aaron G. Lane founded a 

way station called “Lane’s Crossing” in what is 

now known as Victorville. It served travelers. The 

area’s history is filled with pioneers and 

prospectors coming to California. The city did 

not incorporate until September, 1962. The 2019 

estimated population is 122,385. Keith C. Metzler 

is the Victorville City Manager, and Charlene 

Robinson is the City Clerk. 

Sophie (Escobar) Smith is one of 

two Victorville Deputy City 

Manager. The other is Jenele 

Davidson. Sophie joined the 

Victorville city staff in August, 

2000 as an Assistant Director of 

Economic Development, a 

position she held for more than 

a dozen years. In August, 2012 she became the 

Economic Development Administrator. Sophie 

was appointed Director of Economic 

Development in April, 2016, and she was 

elevated to a Victorville Deputy City Manager in 

January, 2018. Sophie earned a BA in law and 

society from the University of California, Santa 

Barbara, and an MBA from California State 

University, San Bernardino.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pets need care; even during the pandemic. 

https://synchronicityassociates.com/
mailto:John@synchroniCITYassociates.com
http://www.nwfg.com/
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 Women Serving in Cities from 

Vallejo to Villa Park 

 

Villa Park is a city in Orange 

County. The city was known as 

“Mountain View” in the 1860s. The 

U.S. Post Office refused to allow 

the name because there was already a 

“Mountain View” Post Office, and the area 

became known as Villa Park. At the time, it was 

an agricultural area. The Serrano Water District 

was established to serve the area, and still 

provides the city water. Villa Park was 

incorporated in January, 1962. The City’s 2019 

estimated population is 5,790. Steve Franks is the 

City Manager and City Clerk.  

Kim Chaudhry works as a Senior Management 

Analyst at Villa Park City Hall.  

Alyssa Manassero is a Management Analyst for 

the City of Villa Park.  

Carolyn Veregge became the City Manager of 

Villa Park in 1985. She worked as the City Clerk 

with Arthur Simonian, when he worked as a part-

time consultant City Manager for the City. 

Tennessee-reared, Carolyn began working for 

Villa Park as a part-time secretary and moved 

up to Deputy City Clerk, and then City Clerk in 

1978. She credited Yorba Linda City Manager 

Art Simonian for her understanding of the City 

Manager position.  

Special group sessions for 

teams and police and fire 

departments can be 

arranged.     

Call: 714-335-4436               

10579 Bloomfield Avenue 

Los Alamitos, CA 90720 

www.rawperformancesc.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.icfauthority.org/ 

  

Debbie Smith, Executive Director 

The Independent Cities Finance 

Authority is an unaffiliated Joint 

Powers Authority (JPA) with the goal 

of helping communities fund critical 

projects. 

 

Independent Cities Finance Authority                      

Post Office Box No. 6740 

Lancaster, California 93539-6740 

Telephone No. 877-906-0941 

info@ICFAuthority.org 

Sylvia Ballin of the City of San Fernando is the 

current President of the ICFA Board of Directors. 

Jose Solache is the ICFA Treasurer, and Marilyn 

Sanabria, Leticia Lopez, Emma Sharif, Ricardo 

Pacheco, and Jorge Morales complete the Board. 

 

 

 

 

 
www.chwlaw.us 

Expert Public Agency Legal Services. Committed to 

counsel that is helpful, understandable, and fairly 

priced.                                                                       

CH&W has offices in Pasadena and Grass Valley in 

the Sierra Foothills,   

CH&W represents both public and private clients 

throughout California in municipal law. 

Michael Colantuono is Managing Shareholder, and 

currently is City Attorney for the City of Grass Valley. 

The firm was recognized as one of California’s Top 

Ranked Law Firms by Martindale-Hubbell in 2014.                                  

Call telephone No. 530-432-7357 or 213-542-5700 

http://www.rawperformancesc.com/
https://www.icfauthority.org/
mailto:info@ICFAuthority.org
http://www.chwlaw.us/
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www.ICFAuthority.org 

Independent Cities Finance Authority provides local 

government, nonprofits and other agencies the 

clout they need to finance important projects that 

help address California’s housing crisis. 

 

Since its inception more than 20-years ago, The 

Authority has helped fund more than $413 million in 

critical community projects. Member cities pay no 

enrollment fees to join or ongoing dues to 

participate. All underwriting and operational costs 

are borne by the beneficiaries of the funds. 

 

The ICFA offers member cities many benefits. 

Through bond funding, the Authority helps create 

homebuyer assistance programs, generates funds 

for capital improvements and aids communities in 

economic development. It is important to learn all 

about The Authority and the benefits it offers. 

Independent Cities Financing Authority is an 

unaffiliated joint powers authority with the ability to 

help cities achieve their goals. 

 

With bonding arranged through The Authority, local 

governments can help finance the purchase of 

single-family and multi-family residential properties, 

including manufactured home communities, to 

provide new, more affordable housing alternatives.  

 

Ownership and operation of these alternative 

housing solutions can be vested in local nonprofit. 

 

The Authority also helps fund a variety of capital 

improvements for municipalities, schools, special 

districts, and Mello-Roos facilities, as well as projects 

impacting the economic development of a 

community. 

 

Manufactured Home Communities: In today's troubled 

housing market, the need for more affordable housing 

solutions is clear. Learn how The Authority has helped 

member cities and local non-profit organizations acquire 

and manage manufactured home communities.  More... 

Bond Funding Programs: The Authority is empowered to 

purchase multi-family residential projects, including 

manufactured home communities. Find out how your 

community can address the need for affordable local 

housing through ICFA’s innovative funding programs.   

Capital Improvement Programs: Now cities can fund 

capital projects and equipment acquisition at a lower 

cost with help from The Authority. Working in cooperation 

with major banks, ICFA can provide funding at favorable 

rates. Find out more here.  

The Authority can help communities create the 

infrastructure and acquire the equipment needed to 

create a better quality of life for their citizens. 

Working in partnership with major financial institutions The 

Authority can provide bond funding and equipment 

leasing for major projects for municipalities, schools, 

special districts and local agencies, including Mello-Roos. 

For information on how The Authority can tailor a 

financing package to meet your specific needs, contact 

us today! 

For more information, please contact: 

Independent Cities Finance Authority 

Ms. Debbie Smith,                                                        

Post Office Box No. 1750 

Palmdale, California 93590 

(877) 906-0941 

info@ICFAuthority.org 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                                    

ICFA Executive Director Debbie Smith seen here with 

officials of Newcomb Williams Financial Group. 

 

http://www.icfauthority.org/
http://www.icfauthority.org/icfa/ProgramsDetail.aspx?StoryID=15&Page=
mailto:info@icfauthority.org
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?e=001wJlySjXypRllgDwNAyKbhMGKVRN7M7VK71h70GWPVKec7PVtlvDhTPUTe8MjViFJeAXinw-PegQ30rOxj1ryzNdj3B_bNs9BDAv0sP1fceI=
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http://rwglaw.com/ 

 Roxanne Diaz, Steven L. Flower, Peter M. Thorson, 

Kevin Ennis, Gregory W. Stepanicich, Serita Young 

and Craig Steele are among the City Attorneys on 

the RWG staff. 

RWG is committed to excellence in the legal   

profession. The lawyers of choice for clients seeking 

reliable, efficient, and effective legal counsel. RWG 

delivers practical advice and solutions tailored to 

the unique needs of public entities. 

                                                                                    

Working seamlessly across offices in Los Angeles, San 

Francisco, Orange County, Temecula and the 

Central Coast. The RWG team of experts provides 

the full scope of public law services. 

 

Roxanne Diaz is a member of the 

Board of Trustees of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF).     

                                                                     

Call RWG at No. 213-626-8484 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.kosmont.com/ 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Founded in 1986 by former City 

Manager Larry J. Kosmont,                                       

Kosmont Companies, a certified 

Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) and 

certified Small Business Enterprise (SBE), 

has earned a national reputation and 

is recognized as expert in real estate, financial 

advisory and economic development services.                 

The Kosmont Companies are committed to bringing 

public, private, and non-profit organizations 

together to help communities flourish.                                                                                  

Call and learn how South Gate earned a $5.1 million 

Real Estate Bonus. 

Mailing Address:  1601 N. Sepulveda Blvd., #382, 

Manhattan Beach, California 90266                                        

Telephone: 424-297-1070 | Fax: 424-286-4632 

Without Purpose of 

Evasion  
By John P. Thompson 

 

Retired City Manager and 

former President of the City 

Managers’ Department of the 

League of California Cities. 

 

https://www.amazon.com/Without-Purpose-

Evasion-conscience-consequences/dp/163505074X 

 

Picking Up the Pieces: Chico 

Assistant City Manager Chris 

Constantin will leave his post at the 

end of the year to become the new 

City Manager in the City of San 

Dimas. Chris started in Chico in 2013, 

serving as Finance Direcor, Human 

Resources Director and Information 

Technology Director, before 

becoming the Assistant City Manager in December, 

2018. Chris began his public services career in 2001 

as an auditor for the City of San Jose. In 2010, Chris 

took an Assistant City Auditor position with the City of 

San Diego. In April, 2013 he joined the Chico city staff. 

Chris earned a BS from San Jose State University, and 

an MPA from the Maxwell School at Syracuse 

University.  Chris is a Certified Economic Crime 

Forensic Examiner. Assistant City Manager Brad 

McKinney has been serving as Acting City Manager 

in San Dimas. Dan Paranick, District Manager for the 

Rancho Simi Recreation & Park District is a former 

Assistant City Manager in Ventura. Dan began his 

public service career as a Management and Budget 

Analyst for Maricopa County, Arizona in 1997. After 

rising in the organization to Budget Coordinator in 

2000, Dan joined the City of Simi Valley staff in 2001 

at the Assistant to the City Manager. In 2004 Dan was 

appointed Deputy City Manager, and after serving 

as Acting Director of Administrative Services in 2005, 

he was appointead Assistant City Manager in 2006. 

In 2011 Dan took the Assistant City Manager position 

in the City of Camarillo (2011-2014), and he joined 

the Ventura city staff as Assistant City Manager in 

2014. Dan earned a BA and MPA from the University 

of California, Los Angeles (UCLA). In 2017 Dan 

received a 20-year ICMA Service Award.  

“When your enemy’s making mistakes, 

don’t interrupt him.”                                 

–Billy Beane 

http://rwglaw.com/
http://www.kosmont.com/
https://www.amazon.com/Without-Purpose-Evasion-conscience-consequences/dp/163505074X
https://www.amazon.com/Without-Purpose-Evasion-conscience-consequences/dp/163505074X
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 More Pieces Picked Up: 

Kathleen Salguero Trepa is 

the new City Manager in 

the City of Winters. After a 

national recruitment 

conducted by executive 

recruiers of Peckham & 

McKenney, Kathleen was selected from 112 

applicants from more than 20-States. Kathleen is 

replacing City Manager John Donlevy, who served in 

Winters for nearly 19-years, and resighned to accept 

the City Manager position in the City of Auburn. 

Kathleen most recently served as the Assistant City 

Manager with the City of Concord, and previously 

served in positions with the cities of Goleta, 

Claremont, San Marcos, and San Juan Capistrano. 

Retired San Bernardino City Manager Charles E. 

McNeely, served as the Seaside City Manager for 

ten-years (1983-1993), and as City Manager in Reno, 

Nevada (1996-2009). Charles began his public 

service career in 1972 as an Administrative Intern in 

San Diego. Charles earned a BA and MPA from the 

University of Kansas. In 2011, Charles was awarded a 

35-year ICMA Service Award. Palmdale City 

Manager John “J.J.” Murphy has been named by the 

Internation City/County Management Association 

(ICMA) as a recipient of its annual Veterans 

Recognition Award. This award acknowledges high-

performance veterans working in local government. 

J.J. served in the U. S. Air Force  Reserves for 20-years, 

leaving the service as a Major. In 2016 he was named 

the New Mexico City Manager of the Year during the 

time he served as City Manager in Hobbs, New 

Mexico (2012-2017). Tyler Salcido is the new City 

Manager in the City of Brawley. Tyler joined the 

Brawley city staff as the Interim Finance Director in 

March, 2019. He was appointed Finance Director 

starting May, 2019, and he was tag to serve as the 

Interim City Manager along with his Finance Director 

responsibilites in September, 2020.  He was appointed 

City Manager in November, 2020. Tyler earned a BS 

in accounting from California State Polytechnic 

University, Pomona. Retired Newport Beach City 

Manager David Kiff will serve as the Sonoma Interim 

City Manager starting in January, 2021 following City 

Manager Cathy Capriola’s retirement at the end of 

December. Dave is currently serving as sthe 

Healdsburg Interim City Manager. Prior to Healdsburg 

he served as the Interim City Manager in the City of 

Huntington Beach. David grew up in Headsburg. He 

attended Santa Rosa Junior College, and he earned 

a BA from California State University, Sacramento, 

and a Master’s in government administration from 

the University of Pennsylvania.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Again, due to another surge in cases of COVID-

19, the December “Proof of Life” lunch is 

postponed. This is an archive picture of retired Long 

Beach City Manager Pat West, Long Beach City 

Manager Tom Modica; and former Long Beach 

executive and retired Sacramento City Manager 

John Shirey shown here at the September, 2019 

“Proof of Life” lunch 

Moorpark City Manager Troy Brown is the new 2020-

2021 President-elect of the International City/County 

Managers Association (ICMA). Troy will serve in this 

leadership role for a one year term and then will 

assume the office of ICMA President at the 2021 

Annual Conference in Portland, Oregon. Troy has 

been active with ICMA since 2004. Troy worked in 

assisgnments with the cities of Santa Clarita, 

Riverside, Elk Grove and Livermore before becoming 

the City Manager in Tracy (2014-2017). Troy was 

appointed Moorpark City Manager in March, 2018.  

Fredric William Maley passed away on September 

27, 2015 at the age of 79 in Newport Beach. Fred 

served as City Manager in Villa Park and as Interim 

City Manager in South Gate and Twentynine Palms. 

Fred grew up in Cleveland, Ohio and served in the 

United States Marine Corps. He was discharged from 

the Marines as a Captain in 1966. He earned a BA 

from Penn State University and a Master’s degree 

from California State University, Long Beach. He 

served in city management posts in Pennsylvanis and 

Florida before coming to Villa Park in July, 1987. With 

Sausalito City Manager Adam Politzer retiring at the 

end of the year, the city has launched an executive 

search for a new City Manager. An Interim City 

Manager appointment is expected before 

November 11. The recruitment process may take four 

to nine months. Adam became Sausalito City 

Manager in 2007.  

“Better three hours too soon than a minute too 

late.” –William Shakespeare 
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Still More Pieces Picked Up: Palo 

Alto City Manager Ed Shikada 

recently promoted Chantal 

Cotton Gaines to the position of 

Deputy City Manager. Chantal is 

a 12-year veteran of local 

government, working in city 

management assignments in 

California, Maryland and Michigan. She has been 

the Assistant to the City Manager in Palo Alto for 

nearly three-years. Prior to coming to the Palo Alto 

city staff, Chantal worked four years with the City of 

Oakland. She earned a Bachelor’s degree and a 

Master’s in urban planning from the University of 

Michigan. Huntington Beach City Manager Oliver 

Chi finds himself being accused of wrong doing by a 

couple disgruntled city employees. Accusations of 

cyber spying and sexual harassment have been 

made. Oliver denies any wrongdoing. Oliver came to 

Huntington Beach in September, 2019.  He previously 

served as City Manager in Monrovia (2014-2019), 

Assistant City Manager in Barstow (2011-2014), and 

Rosemead City Manager (2007-2009). He also held 

positions in Arcadia and Claremont.  Oliver earned a 

BA and MPA from the University of Southern California 

(USC). Oliver is a past President of the Municipal 

Management Association of Southern California 

(MMASC) in 2004-2005. Pacifica City Manager Kevin 

Woodhouse has worked in local government for 

more than 27-years. Kevin previously served as the 

Assistant General Manager for the Midpeninsula 

Regional Open Space District, California, and he was 

previously the Deputy City Manager for the City of 

Mountain View. He joined the Mountain View city 

staff in 1996 as an Administrative Analyst. Kevin 

earned a BA from Stanford University and an MPA 

from San Francisco State University. Daniel Buffalo is 

the Director of Finance for the City of Ukiah. Dan is a 

certified public accountant (CPA). He joined the 

Ukiah city staff in July, 2019 and previously served as 

the Finance Director in the City of Lakeport. Dan 

earned a BA from the University of California, Davis, 

and an MPA from the University of Southern California 

(USC). Dan is an Adjunct Faculty Member at 

Mendocino College.  

League of California Cities,                   

Los Angeles County Division                                 

Executive Director Jennifer Quan  

SHORTS: *Former Fresno Director of Public Utilities, 

Thomas Esqueda, will be the new Fresno City 

Manager starting in January. *Members of the Los 

Angeles County Board of Supervisors – the five 

Supervisors who oversee a $36.7 billion budget for 88 

cities and millions of residents – are, for the first time, 

all female. *Laurel Prevetti, Town Manager in Los 

Gatos, served as an Adjunct Professor at San Jose 

State University from 2003 to 2014. *Lenka Wright 

became the first Chief Communications Officer; a 

new city staff position in the City of Mountain View, in 

September of this year. *For the first time, the City of 

El Monte has elected an all-woman City Council to 

work with City Manager Alma K. Martinez. *Nicolette 

Drulias of Placentia reports that the City of Placentia 

earned the Certificate of Achievement for 

Excellence in Financial Reporting presented by the 

Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) for 

Fiscal Year 2018-2019. *Judy Shepard-Hall, the Vallejo 

Housing & Community Development Manager, was 

born and raised mostly in St. Thomas, U.S. Virgin 

Islands. *Rancho Santa Margarita Landscape & 

Recreation Corporation’s Community Executive 

Officer (September, 2003-present) Candice 

Fullencamp, is a former Bellflower Parks and 

Recreation Director, and Director of Parks, 

Recreation and Beaches for the City of Pacifica. 

*Former League of California Cities staff member 

Teresa Acosta has been elected to the City Council 

in the City of Carlsbad. *Sean Ashton of the Downey 

City Council is the President of the Independent 

Cities Association.*Since January, 2020 Rondall “Ron” 

V. Phillips has served as the City Administrator in the 

City of Bishop.*Tina Wehrmeister has served as the 

Planning Director for the City of Pacifica since 

November 2018. *Tehachapi City Manager Greg 

Garrett is the Champion of the Year Award winner, 

presented by the Small Business Development Center 

for the Central California Region. *Burbank City 

Manager Justin Hess, CCMF Vice President, received 

the 2020 Mary Alice O’Connor Vision Award from the 

Family Service Agency of Burbank. *Pasadena is 

seriously considering the establishment of an Eddie 

Van Halen Memorial that could include renaming a 

street in his honor. *Santa Clarita City Manager Ken 

Striplin, President of the California City Management 

Foundation (CCMF), has worked for the City of Santa 

Clarita since February, 1996. *In 1978 the Vallejo City 

Manager was Gerald R. Davis. Retired Arcadia City 

Manager Don Penman is the new Interim City 

Manager in Calabasas following Ray Taylor, who has 

served in that role since June of last year. This is Don’s 

seventh “interim” assignment since his retirement. *** 

Stay Safe Out There! 


